
Virginia: At a regular scheduled meeting of the Essex County Board of Supervisors held on Tuesday, 
August 15, 2023 at 7:00 p.m., in the School Board meeting room, 109 Cross Street, Tappahannock, 
Virginia. 
 
Present: Robert Akers, Chairman 

Ronnie G. Gill, Vice Chairman  
Edwin Smith, Jr., Supervisor 

  Sidney Johnson, Supervisor 
John C. Magruder, Supervisor 

 
 
Present: April Rounds, Interim County Administrator, Deputy Clerk 
   
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chairman Akers called the meeting of Tuesday, August 15, 2023 to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
Supervisor Smith led the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The Chairman asked the Interim County Administrator to call out the roll; a quorum was met.   
 
AGENDA APPROVAL 
 
Chairman Akers asked the Board if anything else needs to be added or deleted from the agenda. 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to approve the agenda as presented. Supervisor Smith seconded 
the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 
RECOGNITION  
 
Introduction of New Codes and Compliance Officer Anthony Swinson 
 
Building Official Ernie Sadler stated that Anthony Swinson is joining us as part-time, seasonal. He has a 
background in property maintenance and building code. He comes to us from Richmond and also was 
Building Official in King William for a while as well. He will be working with us part time helping with 
inspections since Wayne Verlander has been working on the VATI Grant and is out of the office a lot with 
that. Anthony will be with us through at least December until Wayne can get those contracts in place.  
 
Introduction of Zoning Administrator Brian Barnes 
 
Building Official Ernie Sadler stated that the new Zoning Administrator is Brian Barnes and he will come 
and introduce himself. 
 
Brian Barnes stated that he is humbled to be the Zoning Administrator. He appreciates the honor to be 
able to serve and will do the best he is able to do. 



 
Chairman Akers will ask for a Motion to appoint Brian Barnes as Zoning Administrator and Subdivision 
Agent and ratify Resolution 23-0014. Supervisor Johnon made the motion. Supervisor Smith seconded 
the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Chairman Akers stated that the last recognition goes out to the Treasure, Commissioner of Revenue and 
the Sheriff. The Interim County Administrator provided the Auditor of Public Accounts letter and they all 
received clean reports.  
 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
ARPA 
 
Chairman Akers stated that the discussion if for the reappropriation of the ARPA funds. 
 
Mr. Joe Boseman 2575 Butylo Rd. stated that it seems that they are going to be moving funds around 
and there are a lot of people that have their hands out. He would like for them to consider how much 
the industrial park brings in each year and has brought in every year and how much it gets back. He 
would like for them to contrast that with land use. Monies come from everyone every year and go to a 
select few and they get nothing. The price of food goes up, it takes care of the farmers. The price of 
lumber goes up, it takes care of the silviculture. As far as open space you can’t control that. You may 
think you can and are doing go but in the end you should just let it follow its own natural course. He 
would like for them to consider the LaGrange industrial park when they are doing their dealings tonight.  
 
Chairman Akers stated that the ARPA reappropriation was allocated for the broadband initiative to 
compensate for a portion of the $4,000,000 that we use ARPA funds for. We are reappropriating it into 
the general fund for that purpose.  
 
 
 
 



 



 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Mr. Jeff Howeth, 556 Riverdale Rd, stated that he is here to thank Chairman Akers for his August 1 
response letter to the question that he posed to the Board at the July meeting public comment session. 
During that session he specifically asked the Board of Supervisors to write him an identical letter that 
was written for the former Building Official which allowed him to perform outside consulting work on 
projects that eventually came back before him as the County Building Official for approval. In the letter 
presented to him by Chairman Akers he stated that compliance with COIEA is “personal” matter best 
addressed by taking “personal action” to safeguard his rights and responsibilities. Chairman Akers, he 
can think of no greater safeguard than having an opinion from Essex County stating that his work on 
wetlands applications does not create a conflict of interest with his duties as Chairman and as a member 
of the Essex County Wetlands board.  While he understands that this is a bold statement to request of 
the Board of Supervisors, he would like to read the first paragraph of page two of the special 



prosecutors letter regarding the investigation and ultimate denial of prosecution of the former building 
official which specifically stated that ‘The County of Essex, aware of Davis’ private OSE business issued 
an opinion that his work as an OSE did not create a conflict of interest with his duties as a County 
Building Inspector.’ His request is that he is asking for the same consideration to work on a wetlands 
permit application prior to it getting presented to the Essex County Wetlands Board for a vote. Which 
actually requires a total of three votes for approval at that board not just one.  He believes that once he 
has this statement from the Board of Supervisors it would most certainly expedite similar opinions from 
the State and Local Conflicts of Interest and Ethics Advisory Council just as it appears to have done in the 
Davis case with the Special Prosecutor. If you choose not to give him the requested acknowledgement 
as you have done for other employees of the County then he would simply ask why they would choose 
to discriminate him in such a manner. 
 
Mrs. Jill Hall, 2283 Powcan Rd., wanted to introduce herself as she is on the ballot in November for the 
Circuit Court Clerk position. She wanted to present herself to the Board and to the citizens of Essex 
County. She was born and raised in Mechanicsville, graduated from J Sargeant Reynolds with a 
certificate in interior design an subsequently graduated VCU with a Bachelor of Science degree in 
Administration and Justice. She married her husband Chuck Hall who was a trooper here for many years 
before he retired as Sargent with the State police. They are now small business owners with C&J Tools of 
Essex which is the SnapOn franchise that serves the Middle Peninsula and Northern Neck. She was hired 
as the first full time Deputy Court Clerk of King and Queen County before that they had been part time. 
They have to work King William and King and Queen. She held that position for 15 years before being 
selected as Clerk in 2015 for both of those jurisdictions.  Her job is unique as it one of minimal courts 
that have two jurisdictions. While working as a Deputy Court Clerk she participated in a program 
through the National Center of State Courts and became a certified Court Manager and a certified Court 
Executive. Those classes have taught her many things that have been instrumental in her job as clerk 
understanding the job skills and abilities to do that job. She is also the region 2 representative for the 
District Court Clerks association and designated as a clerk mentor for other new clerks that are coming. 
She is also in the TriRiver ASAP board as the King and Queen representative. She is the FOIA officer for 
the court and ERM certified which collects delinquent fines and court costs for the counties. She is 
responsible for case load processing and ensuring that court needs and other criminal justice agencies 
and public needs are met all while adhering to the statutory compliance that the clerks office has, which 
is responsible for confidentiality, retention and disposition of the court records.  They also require a 
level of discretion and judgement in executing that she has demonstrated in her job as clerk. She 
received clean audits every year she has been clerk for the past 8 years in both counties. They collect 
and asses court fines and submit it to the county. The supreme court has recently given them 12 new 
court days so in the two counties she has to split those. They did not give her additional staff so it is 
becoming a lot and it is coming clear that those counties will have to be separated. She thought this was 
a good time since Mrs. Ashworth retired to run for Circuit Court Clerk. It has been her career goal to 
elevate to the next level as Circuit Court Clerk since she started as a Deputy Clerk in the Court system. 
She hopes that the citizens will support her in November. She has received some support so far and she 
appreciates that.   
 
COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S and AGENCIES’ REPORTS 
 
Chairman Akers stated that they have gotten together very frequently with the combination of the joint 
Town meetings. Some heads-up items there will be a meeting with Social Services to discuss a 2% 
increase in CSA type of requirements. They have scheduled a meeting with members of the school 
board, members of social services and himself. Essentially what is happening is the state has put a 2% 
cap on what outside school agencies are able to charge but they are not required to follow it. So there 



are certain institutions that have their prices at 100-200% higher than what they should be. 
Unfortunately, at this time the state is not offering any relief to the localities. They are putting the full 
burden back on the localities and the schools. He asked that they call an emergency meeting with the 
School Superintendent, Social Services Boards and April so they will have more details to come. It could 
be some additional money that we had not budget for or planned for.  
 
Supervisor Johnson asked if this was for the private day school. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that yes it for that.  
 
Supervisor Johnson asked if there were options with other facilities or if you were locked into these. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that you are locked into most facilities as the IEP is written. It would take a 
parents agreement to change a facility if it is written into the IEP. 
 
Supervisor Johnson asked if this would be one of the things discussed in the meeting. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that they would discuss what options that may be available that the school can 
take. Social Services administers the funds but the schools ultimately have the decision. 

 
Chairman Akers stated that he and Supervisor Johnson sat on the initial school consolidation committee 
meeting. They have another meeting coming up where the engineers that were studying the project to 
present options to the committee. The committee consists of Board members, school board members, 
teachers, private individuals and they have urged them to get the Town involved. They want to first look 
at the options and the conditions of the schools. In September they should be able to bring some 
additional feedback as to where that is at. What they are looking for the committee to do is to 
communicate with the public to see what concerns they may have, what options and what 
considerations they have. Right now it is still pretty premature, still going through the planning process 
but they have had the first kick-off meeting.  
 
Supervisor Johnson stated that the big item is for them to provide alternatives for the citizens to make 
decisions so the consulting company is supposed to bring options back to the committee. This way they 
can make an intelligent decision on whether to move forward or do nothing.  
 
Chairman Akers stated that they were told there would be 3-4 options they did say doing nothing was 
not an option because the schools have to be brought up to par over the next 5-20 years. There is 
serious work that needs to be done at least at the Elementary School. They will look at all those options 
to what it will take now to consolidate down to two campuses, to consolidate to one, or two new 
buildings. It will be there job to get it out to the public to get input from them.  

 
Supervisor Johnson wanted to compliment April on the turn around time in bringing on Mr. Barnes.  
 
Administrator Rounds stated that it was a team effort. They all leveraged their strengths to get it done. 
 
Supervisor Johnson stated that he knows they have had a couple of gatherings with all the employees 
and he has heard nothing but positive things. He got excited when he saw the pictures with John 
Magruder and the ice cream cone. He is proud of her and wanted her to know that. 
 



Administrator Rounds stated that we have a great group of people and they work hard so we need time 
to play hard sometimes too. 

 
Supervisor Magruder Kudos –  

- He wants to thank Carlos, Gina, Ernie and April instrumental in Employee Appreciation Day. You 
all do a great job and we do need to appreciate our employees. They are the frontline to the 
public. He know it meant a lot to the employees and we value them. 

- The facilities department is doing some great things. They are putting in a permit information 
window to make interacting with the public easier and better. Developing a digital permit 
process so that the public can interact as well and get the information. They continue to save us 
money they saved $7,500 for an HVAC repair for the district court. Ernie also went out on a 
Sunday to keep the HVAC working at the tower sites to keep the up and running.  

- The extension service report said the Three Rivers Storm Water and Conservation District, which 
is one of the partners in our community, had a producers meeting where they got the farmers 
together. He was not able to attend but they had 60 people there and there are lot of new cost 
share programs out there about saving the Bay. They handled $6,000,000 for farmers and all of 
these environmental practices so they are doing some good things. 

- The EMS is doing continued training with long courses. Medic 54 is now in service.  
- Parks and Recreation had a great camp this summer where they were full every week.  
- The Sheriff has a $318,000 grant for law enforcement equipment with no match.  
- The IT department is migrating the phone system in the General District Court which is saving 

money.  
 
Vice Chairman Gill asked about the animal shelter report. He was unable to open it up and did not know 
if anyone else had the same problem. 
 
Supervisor Magruder stated that he did not have any problems opening up any of them. 
 
Supervisor Johnson stated that there are employees in the county that go unseen and they are very 
instrumental in the operation. They might not be standing out as a starburst but you are a starburst and 
the overall is also important. He wants to thank those employees also. 
 
SCHOOL SUPERINTENDENT’S AND CONSTITUTIONAL OFFICERS’ REPORTS 
 
Clerk of the Court Christiana Ambrose stated that now that she has been in the office for over a month 
she wanted to let the Board know that they have been working with the Supreme Court with their 
Circuit Court team with OES. They have started upgrading a few things. They have taken away their 
manual checkbook and have taken things electronically now. They will start taking online payments once 
they get system switched over. The attorneys will be able to file their vouchers online. They are also 
going to get a plat scanner and printer so they can print the plats bigger and scan the plats in. They do 
have to wait for the Supreme Court to work with them on that. They did just get 8 more land books 
preserved. They got a grant from the Library of Virginia for that.  That is just a few things they have done 
over the last month and a half.  
 
Administrator Rounds asked how much the grant was? 
 
Clerk Ambrose stated that it was $54,000 for 8 books. They will continue to apply for those to do more 
books. 
 



Supervisor Magruder asked if when they did those books did they digitize them so that they can be 
accessed? 
 
Clerk Ambrose stated that all of the records can be accessed on line now. She stated that as long as you 
have the secure remote access you can access those. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill asked when did that happen? 
 
Clerk Ambrose stated that Gayle had those done when she came in. They are not under the regular 
documents you have go under special index. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill stated that you have to go to an archive or something.  
 
Clerk Ambrose stated that from 2006 on is your current stuff and the special index has all of the old 
stuff. The only thing that is not in there are your plats.  
 
Supervisor Magruder stated that he would need to stop by their office to see this.  

 
Commissioner Blackwell stated that he wanted to draw attention to his report that he went to the State 
Land Evaluation Advisory Council meeting. They received the presentation of the 2024 proposed SLEAC 
values. The two attachments with his report are the 2021 Land use value that they are currently using in 
Essex County and the second attachment is what he proposes could be the new land use values for 
when they do the next reassessment. It is based on current data, over 50% increase in agricultural land 
use value, approximately 33% increase in forest values and 50% increase in horticulture values. The land 
use values in the County can only be changed when we have a general reassessment. He strongly 
encourages the Board to help expedite to get a RFP out to do a general reassessment so that we can 
have it ready to implement in January of 2025. He is also seeing Fair Market values climbing pretty 
substantially in the County and based on his initial research we could see $375,000,000 increase in 
valuation of taxable real estate in the County in the next reassessment. The land use values would go up 
but with such an increase in fair market value you would be looking at a possible reduction to equalize 
real estate tax somewhere around $0.66. All of this is predicated on the fact that we have a general 
reassessment on the books no later than January 2025 and he wants to encourage the board to help 
them with that. He also stated that the way real estate is changing he recommends Essex County not 
drop below 4 years between reassessment. We need to provide the equilibrium for valuations so that 
properties are assessed as accurately and fairly as possible. 
   
BOARDS AND COMMITTEES’ MINUTES 
 
Vice Chairman Gill stated that looking at what the Boards and Commissions are doing. Especially the 
Planning Commission, Wetlands Boards, and the BZA those minutes are pretty intensive. We need to 
commend those members of the boards but those have been busy.  
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to approve all three as presented. Vice Chairman Gill seconded the 
motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 



Memorandum of Agreement: Essex County and Breezeline (Rounds) 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that this is the Broadband agreement that you heard Mr. Verlander speak 
about at the work session. Max has already reviewed it and it is ready for adoption. She is seeking the 
approval of the document and the authorization to execute the agreement so they can move forward 
with the project.  
 
Supervisor Johnson made motion to approve the Essex County-Breezeline Memorandum of Agreement 
(the “Broadband agreement”) and authorized the Interim County Administrator to execute the 
agreement as presented. Supervisor Smith seconded the project.  
 
Supervisor Magruder asked how long this Memorandum was good for? 
 
Attorney Hlavin stated that this memorandum is an update to the previous agreed to memorandum for 
the pre-grant award. It is really a bridge agreement to satisfy the DHCD to demonstrate that Breezeline 
and the County have a continued partnership as promised in the grant application. There will be a 
project agreement that follows the grant agreement. So this is just a bridge for that.  
 
Vice Chairman Gill asked who drew up this agreement. 
 
Attorney Hlavin stated that it was previously drafted and he updated it to recognize the grant award and 
change some of the language.  
 
 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 



 



 



 
 



 
BAF: Budget Supplement Request – Reappropriate FY23 ARPA Funds (Rounds) 
 
Supervisor Johnson motion to approve the reappropriation of FY23 ARPA Funds in the amount of 
$2,073,562.05, as presented. Vice Chairman Gill seconded the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 



 



BAF: Budget Supplement – Communications (Durham) 
 
Supervisor Johnson motion to approve the reappropriation of unexpended FY23 NG911 CHE System 
Grant funds, as requested. Supervisor Smith seconded the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 
BAF: Budget Supplement – Emergency Services (Durham) 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to approve the reappropriation of unexpended FY23 University of 
Virginia RAFT Micro grant funds, as requested. Supervisor Smith seconded the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 
ABSENT: 0 
 
 
 



 



 

 



 



 



 
 
BAF: Budget Supplement Request – Middle Peninsula Planning District Commission (Rounds) 
 
Supervisor Magruder made the motion to approve transfer from reserves in the amount of $8,711 to 
cover unbudgeted FY24 fees due to MPPDC, as presented. Vice Chairman Gill seconded the motion. 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 



 



 
 
 



BAF: Journal Entry – Technology (Durham) 
 
Supervisor Johnson motion to approve the journal entry effecting payment of the Annual Fee for 
Tappahannock Police Department for software licensing, updates and troubleshooting on 11 Mobile 
Data Terminals for Mobile Computer Aided Dispatch, as requested. Vice Chairman Gill seconded the 
motion. 
 
Supervisor Magruder asked if the Tappahannock Police Department was going to reimburse us. 
 
Deputy Chief Durham stated that they are charging the Town PD $250.00 per computer for a yearly fee. 
That covers Chuck’s software licensing and his troubleshooting. It will be a yearly thing to get it put in 
the budget. The timeline to get it actually finished it didn’t happen.  
 
Supervisor Magruder stated so yes they are paying. 
 
Deputy Chief Durham stated that is correct. 
 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 



 



 



 
 
BAF: Budget Supplement Request – Technology (Huntley/Rounds) 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to approve transfer from reserves in the amount of $12,000.00 to 
purchase spare switches in FY24 that were approved in FY23, as presented. Supervisor Smith seconded 
the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 



 



BAF: Budget Supplement Request – Pool Pump Refund (Sadler/Rounds) 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to approve budget supplement transfer in the amount of 
$6,410.65 from miscellaneous refunds to general properties to reimburse pool pump expense. 
Supervisor Smith seconded the motion.  
 
Supervisor Magruder asked for some clarification as it did not make sense to him. 
 
Mr. Sadler stated that we had ordered a pump for the pool since it had gone bad. They were expecting 
delivery in May and it never came. We ended up having to purchase a second pump to replace it. When 
we got the reimbursement it actually came in it went to the FY23 budget so we are asking that it be 
moved forward and utilized for what those funds were intended for. When it came out of General 
Properties we actually paid for the pump twice.  
 
Administrator Rounds stated that it was not budgeted for under Parks and Rec or the Pool so general 
properties covered it and the reimbursement came in the wrong fiscal year.  
 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 



 



 
SRO Grant Funding Request (Sheriff Holmes) 
 
Supervisor Johnson made the motion to approve funding match in the amount of $19,635 to support 
School Resource Officer Grant as requested. (State funds awarded $22,365.00) Supervisor Smith 
seconded the motion. 
 
Supervisor Magruder asked if this was in our budget. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that the grant was but the match was not. You had questioned Sheriff 
Holmes previously and he gave his answer which you did not find acceptable. The former Administrator 
would budget grant matches on his behalf which was not done at the time. You instructed him to do so 
going forward and to correct this he would have to come before you and ask for the money. 
 
Supervisor Magruder asked since this is a School Resource Officer what obligations does the school have 
in their budget for this? 
 
Sheriff Holmes stated that the school does not have any obligation for the School Resource Officer. It 
has been there for 8 years and have never had any obligation. The County has obligation for the 
Intermediate school and the High School but the Elementary School has always been with a grant.    
 
Supervisor Magruder stated that the school has no obligation and this SRO will be there how many days 
a week? 
 
Sheriff Holmes stated that he will be there 4 days a week part time 32 hours.  
 
Supervisor Magruder asked if this would cover all the expenses? 
 
Sheriff Holmes stated that it would.  
 
Supervisor Magruder asked if we were going to do something different next year so that when we apply 
for grants like this that it is in our budget. We are starting to creep up to that 15% line that we had set. 
 
Sheriff Holmes stated that he didn’t want to bust his bubble but he was already been informed that the 
SRO at the Elementary School is retiring and will not be returning next year. We have been lucky 
because normally this is a one or two year grant and this has continued for 6 more years.  
 
Supervisor Magruder understands that this is a bargain but does not want to keep getting into the 
general fund.  
 
Vice Chairman Gill asked if this was the first year we had gotten this grant. 
 
Sheriff Holmes stated that it was not it actually started with Sheriff Clarke and has always been a 
matching grant. 
 
Chairman Akers stated they talked about having a line item under grant matches to have some number 
and before a grant is applied for making sure that they have the money available for a match.  
 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 



 

 



 
   
 



CLOSED SESSION 
 
Supervisor Johnson read In accordance with Section 2.2-3711(A)(1) of the Code of Virginia, I move that 
the Essex County Board of Supervisors convene in closed session to discuss the appointment of 
individuals to Airport Authority, Middle Peninsula Alliance, and Public Access Authority; and to discuss 
personnel matters involving the employment of specific employees in Sheriff’s Departments and County 
Administration; and under Section 2.2-3711(A)(7) and 2.2-3711(A)(8) to receive advice and/or briefings 
from legal counsel regarding actual and probable litigation. Vice Chairman Gill seconded the motion. 
AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 
 
RECONVENE IN OPEN SESSION 
 
Supervisor Johnson stated RESOLUTION TO CERTIFY COMPLIANCE WITH THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION 
ACT REGARDING MEETING IN CLOSED MEETING 
  
WHEREAS, the Essex County Board of Supervisors has convened a closed meeting on this date pursuant 
to an affirmation recorded vote and in accordance with the provisions of the Virginia Freedom of 
Information Act; and 
  
WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3712 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Essex County Board of 
Supervisors that such closed meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law; 
  
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Essex County Board of Supervisors hereby certifies that, to the 
best of each member's knowledge, 1) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting 
requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed meeting to which this certification resolution 
applies, and 2) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the closed 
meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Essex County Board of Supervisors. 
 
Chairman Akers stated Any member who believes that there was a departure from the requirements of 
clauses (i) and (ii) shall state the substance of the departure that, in his judgment, has taken place. 
 
Chairman Akers stated the clerk will poll the members and certify. 
 
Chairman Akers - Certifies 
Vice Chairman Gill – Certifies 
Supervisor Johnson – Certifies 
Supervisor Magruder – Certifies 
Supervisor Smith – Certifies 
 
BOARD REQUESTS AND DIRECTIVES 
 
Supervisor Smith made a motion to reappoint John McDonald to the Airport Authority for a four year term 

commencing 7/1/23-6/30/27. Vice Chairman Gill seconded the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 0 
 
Vice Chairman Gill made a motion to reappoint Robert Akers to the Middle Peninsula Alliance for 
a term commencing 8/1/23-7/31/26. Supervisor Magruder seconded the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 
0 ABSENT: 0 



Supervisor Johnson made the motion to reappoint April Rounds as the Public Access alternate 
with a term expiring 6/30/24. Supervisor Smith seconded the motion. AYES: 5 NAYES: 0 ABSENT: 
0 
 
Chairman Akers stated they need a directive regarding the MOU for Just Harvest. The board 
agreed with the directive. 
 
Supervisor Magruder gave the directive to have the planning commission review Agriculture use 
in all residential districts.  
 
Administrator Rounds stated that was a change.  
 
Supervisor Smith asked if it was just R-3? 
 
Supervisor Magruder asked if it was permitted in R-1 and R-2? He just wants the clarification. 
 
Chairman Akers asked if we could get the planning commission to evaluate agriculture. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill stated to look at the whole subject. 
 
Supervisor Johnson stated that A-1 and A-2 are very restrictive. A-1 is more restrictive than A-2.  
 
Supervisor Smith stated that doesn’t have anything to do with R-2. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill stated that Agriculture is going to be allowed by-right in A-1 or A-2 
 
Supervisor Johnson asked if they were talking about R-1? 
 
Administrator Rounds asked if they were wanting them to look at all residential for Agriculture 
for farming. 
 
Supervisor Magruder stated that specifically they want to make sure that we are in compliance 
with the state agriculture law. The Right to farm law. It was brought up after the work session 
with intensive AG uses even in A-1 and A-2 has been limited. He would say that all AG uses should 
be reviewed. 
 
Vice Chairman Gill stated that maybe they can overlay the previous ordinance and see where 
some changes need to be made or where they can revisit what the old ordinance said. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated to review all changes from the previous ordinance with the current 
ordinance as far as Agriculture and Silviculture. 
 
Supervisor Magruder stated he could follow up on some specific information. 
 



Administrator Rounds stated they should just have a concise statement. 
 
Chairman Akers stated he doesn’t want them to review the whole thing that mentions 
Agriculture.  
 
Administrator Rounds asked if Supervisor Magruder will send that to her. 
 
Supervisor Magruder stated he would send that as soon as he got it. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that they may need to be specific and give an example of what it came 
from. 
 
VACo County Officials’ Summit, August 17, 2022, Omni Richmond Hotel, 100 S. 12th Street, Richmond, VA 
23219: Supervisor Johnson and Supervisor Smith attending. 
 
August 29, 2023 at 7:00 PM, Special Called Meeting: Work Session of the Essex County Board of 
Supervisors and the Town of Tappahannock Town Council, Fire Station Airport Road, Tappahannock, VA 
22560  
 
Chairman Akers stated that they should pike their top two items from the list that go with their strategic 
goals and objectives. 
 
Supervisor Magruder stated there is no need to mention broadband. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that the broadband doesn’t really effect the Town it is more County wide. The 
RAISE grant doesn’t really apply because there are certain aspects that will be included in that. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that she spoke with Eric at the Town and his guidance to the Council was 
their homework was to pick two challenges and two opportunities that hopefully link together to bring to 
the meeting.  
 
September 12, 2023 at 5:00 PM BoS September Work Session, School Board Meeting Room, 109 S. Cross 
Street, Tappahannock, VA 22560 
 
September 12, 2023 at 7:00 PM, BoS September Regular Meeting, School Board Meeting Room, 109 S. 
Cross Street, Tappahannock, VA 22560 
 
Supervisor Johnson asked about the September meeting and that they normally have their Town Hall. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that they adopted it with the Calendar in January and the Town Hall will be 
Wednesday September 20th. 
 
Chairman Akers stated that depending on what comes out of the August 29th meeting it may be good to 
invite the Town Council to join us. 
 
Administrator Rounds stated that she thought depending on where they are with the VATI grant they 
could roll some of that out at that time.  



Supervisor Johnson stated that next week on the 25th they have the renaming of A.P. Hill.  
 
Supervisor Smith stated that he represents the Board on the Bay Consortium workforce board as the CLEO. 
The CLEO stands for the Chief Local Elected Official. The Chairman is actually the CLEO representative and 
he is the alternate. They can have one more alternate. In January there will be a form and we fill that out 
and whoever is the Chairman of the board will be the representative.  
ADJOURN 
Supervisor Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting. Vice Chairman Gill Seconded. Chairman Akers 
Adjourned the meeting. 

        
 

______________________________ 
       Chairman 
 
 
________________________________ 
Clerk of the Board 


